Committee on Improving Quality of Life, Exchanges between Civil Societies and Culture of the Euro-Mediterranean Parliamentary Assembly 

Summary of the meeting of 26 February 2007

The Honourable Tana de Zulueta, Chair of the Committee on Improving Quality of Life, Exchanges between Civil Societies and Culture of the Euro-Mediterranean Parliamentary Assembly (EMPA) opened proceedings and, after greeting delegates, gave the floor to the Deputy Speaker of the Chamber of Deputies, the Hon. Carlo Leoni, who delivered the welcome speech. 

After the formalities of welcoming delegates, Mr. Leoni declared that the present forum of parliamentary dialogue was important for furthering the goals of the Euro-Mediterranean partnership. He suggested that the Committee was helping to recast the historical links between the two shores of the Mediterranean, while mapping out a path towards hope for future generations. He spoke of the need to confront current difficulties and stand up against the logic of conflict and disunity. Through dialogue and debate, he said, it was possible to find points of convergence and generate shared proposals. 

The Chair, Ms de Zulueta, then proposed a slight change to the schedule of speakers, and gave the floor first to Dr Mounir Bouchenaki, General Director of the International Centre for the Study of the Preservation and Restoration of Cultural Property (ICCROM) of UNESCO, who was leaving later on the same morning for Jerusalem on a UNESCO mission to examine the situation of the Al Aqsa Mosque, on which restoration works had begun and then been suspended. Ms De Zulueta told the meeting that the APEM Bureau had asked the Committee on Improving Quality of Life, Exchanges between Civil Societies and Culture (the "Culture Committee") to look into the works at Al Aqsa. 


Dr Mounir Bouchenaki told the meeting that since the early 1980s, the City of Jerusalem had been a designated UNESCO World Heritage Site and was included also on the list of World Heritage in Danger. He said he had continuously been sending technical missions to the site to report back on the progress being made on restoration and maintenance works in the Old City of Jerusalem. He noted that the works recently undertaken by the Israeli authorities had been a cause of dispute and conflict, and it was for this reason that the Director-General of UNESCO, Koïchiro Matsuura, had decided to send a mission of experts, led by Mr. Francesco Bandarin, Director of the World Heritage Centre, to the site. Dr Bouchenaki underscored the technical nature of the mission, the purpose of which was merely to determine what work had effectively been done and what its impact had been, and to make suggestions for the preservation of the site. 

The next to speak was the Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs, Mr. Ugo Intini, who began with an acknowledgement of the importance of the APEM as a means for building an effective partnership. He reiterated the commitment of Italy to the realization of the five-year plan agreed at the Barcelona Summit and at the recent Tampere Conference. Mr. Intini made particular reference to: the need to improve the working methods of the Partnership; the development of a fourth "volet" on migration and the movement of people; enhanced financial cooperation with special regard to the private sector; closer cultural cooperation; the development of common energy, transport and environmental policies. Mr. Intini said that the need to promote intercultural dialogue between the two shores of the Mediterranean had been fully recognized, and it was now important to build on existing regional programmes for specific sectors, and to forge synergies with other international bodies with similar principles and philosophies. The Deputy Foreign Minister stressed the need for the appropriate institutional tools, and mentioned the crucial contribution of the Anna Lindh Foundation to furthering cooperation in the educational sector. Also in the area of education, he continued, UNIMED, an Italian body, has been working on a project that could lay the groundwork for the foundation of a Euro-Mediterranean University. On the subject of immigration, Mr. Intini observed that all Euro-Mediterranean partners had agreed on the need to control the flow of migration, to the benefit not only of the countries of origin and destination, but also of the migrants themselves. 


Turning to political themes, Mr. Intini described the Palestinian Question as a bane, mother of all the crises in the Middle East, and a major impediment standing in the way of better relations between the Arab world and the West. He also touched upon bilateral tensions in other areas of the Mediterranean, and reaffirmed Italy's commitment to doing all in its power to resolve damaging and anachronistic instances of antagonism that are obstructing cooperation between the two shores of the Mediterranean. 
The Chair then announced that, in accordance with the decision made by the Bureau on 10 February, the plenary session of the APEM in Tunis on 17 March 2007 would be dedicated to the theme of cultural dialogue. She expressed the hope that the plenary session might benefit from the work done by the Committee both in its current session and in its session on 6 November, when it discussed the idea of a Mediterranean culture and the possibilities of intercultural dialogue. She then handed back to Dr Mounir Bouchenaki for a report on the UNESCO Convention for the Protection and Promotion of the Diversity of Cultural Expressions.

Dr Bouchenaki outlined the steps leading up to the signing of the Convention, which, he said, was in keeping with the sort of work that UNESCO does. He explored the relationship between cultural diversity and globalization, and the unequal production and distribution capacities of different countries in respect of cultural products. He observed that the basic principle underlying the UNESCO Convention was that individuals and groups should have the right to create, disseminate and obtain access to cultural activities, goods and services. The Convention also declares that the protection of diversity should not be at the expense of openness to other cultures. Dr Bouchenaki went on to outline the content of the Convention, which comes into force on 18 March 2007 and has been signed and ratified by 48 countries. During the entire preparation and drafting stages of the Convention, he noted, the European Union spoke with one voice.

The next to speak was Mrs. Marie-Paule Roudil, Head of the Section for Culture of the UNESCO Office in Venice, who pointed out some of the unresolved issues behind the Convention, such as the opposition of the United States and others to the Convention and the European approach. According to Mrs. Marie-Paule Roudil, the Convention provides an opportunity for countries to capitalize on their national cultural production while remaining fully compliant with the rules of the WTO. The Convention addresses economics and capacity, she explained, because quite evidently not all the 183 countries that make up the international community have enough resources to compete on equal footing. The Convention envisages a mechanism for helping and funding countries that ask for assistance. Referring to the Resolution to be adopted by the APEM at the end of the session, she urged delegates to include a recommendation for those member states that had not already ratified the Convention to do so. She also invited them to exhort the Government of Italy, which has always had and continues to have considerable weight in the European Union, to encourage all Member States to work together to promote the Convention within the context of the Euro-Mediterranean Partnership. The Convention, she argued, is a useful instrument not only for the purposes of advancing towards "cultural wholeness" but also for the promotion of dialogue between different geo-cultural areas. Regarding cultural diversity not as a series of differences between homogenous systems of identity and belief, but as a nexus of connections between communities and cultures, she maintained, is a necessary precondition for the development of an internationally valid ethos of cultural diversity. She argued that the process of globalization was tightening the bonds between communities and individuals and had made cultural pluralism an ethical imperative. We are all therefore obliged to do all in our power to ensure that diversity is not threatened. She reaffirmed the commitment of the UNESCO Office in Venice, and concluded by reminding the meeting that the Mediterranean included southern Europe and Kosovo, and that it was impossible to speak of enhancing relations in the Mediterranean area without including the Balkan states. 

The next speaker was Professor Franco Rizzi, General Director of the Mediterranean Universities Union (UNIMED), who outlined its activities. UNIMED, he explained, is a network of universities in Mediterranean countries that was set up in 1989 and became operational in 1991. It forms part of a broader movement towards the development of an EU Mediterranean policy and greater cooperation in the area of culture. Professor Rizzi reminded the Committee that the possibility of an international university and, more specifically, a European-Arab university has been much discussed in recent years. An attempt was made to attain this goal in Grenada, and the European Union has been pushing hard in the same direction. Yet it has proved difficult to envisage ways of establishing a traditional university, with buildings, faculties, an administration and professors. The philosophical premises on which UNIMED is based, however, are different. UNIMED is a network of 74 different universities: it is an autonomous and self-sufficient institution that has so far received no institutional funding. Professor Rizzi declared that UNIMED was ready and willing to become a Mediterranean University, and would function as an open and flexible structure. He then looked back at the work done to date and at UNIMED’s contribution to fostering true mobility in cultural studies and courses. 


The Hon. De Zulueta reminded the meeting that the Committee was expected to come up with concrete proposals relating to the establishment of a Euro-Mediterranean University, and that Slovenia had put its name forward as a candidate host country, as the Hon. Aurelio Juri would be explaining later. 


The floor was then given to Mr. Roberto Carpano, Coordinator of the Regional Management and Support Unit of the Euromed Heritage Programme, who addressed three areas of discussion: the current state of funding; the Euromed Heritage and Anna Lindh Foundation programme; the technical and political results achieved by the Euromed Heritage Programme. He began by saying that although much important work had been done, much more still remained to be done. Above all, he continued, if the Parliaments of the European Union and the European Parliament really believe in the importance of culture, they must start by acknowledging that it has a financial dimension, and resources are not currently available. He hoped that the Culture Ministers of the Euro-Mediterranean countries might meet in the near future, especially as their last meeting dated back to ten years ago. 

Following the contributions from the scheduled speakers, the debate was opened to the Floor and the first to speak was Madame Farkhonda Hassan, member of the Shura Assembly of Egypt. The next contribution was from the Hon. Aurelio Juri of the National Assembly of Slovenia, who officially announced that at the forthcoming plenary meeting of APEM in Tunisia in March, Slovenia would formalize its candidacy to host the Mediterranean University. The Chair, Ms de Zulueta, announced that, with the approval of the Committee, she would be asking the APEM Bureau to set up a Working Group or else a Drafting Committee for the plenary meeting of Tunis, that, within the year, could map out an agreed itinerary leading to the effective creation of a Euro-Mediterranean University. The Cultural Committee, voting on the proposal, gave the Chair a mandate to put the proposal to the Bureau. 


The debate continued with contributions from: Mr. Mahmoud Karoui, member of the Chambre des Députés of Tunisia; Mr. Miroslav Mikolasik, MEP; Mr. Nicos Cleanthous, member of the Vouli Antiprosopon of Cyprus; Ms Silvana Buzzo, representative of the Italian Coalition for Cultural Diversity and Mr. Farkhonda Hassan of the Shura Assembly of Egypt.

The meeting moved on to the next item on the agenda, namely: Migratory flows in the Mediterranean area and Africa: Common initiatives and the Role of Parliaments. Ms Nouzha Chekrouni, Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of Morocco and delegate for the Moroccan community abroad, began by remarking that migration was all too often regarded as an entirely negative phenomenon and treated as a problem of security. In fact, she said, migration should be viewed as a driver of development for both sides of the Mediterranean. From the date of the coming into force of the Association, Morocco has been engaged in dialogue with the European Union with the aim of building an enhanced partnership that includes a global and well-balanced immigration strategy that puts the human person at the centre of the equation. Security strategies, which have always tried to shape the migration issue, are ineffective on their own, and must be incorporated into a broader discourse of co-development, and action must be taken to tackle the causes of migration, which are not always related to poverty. She then spoke of the importance of certain policy initiatives, such as the “5+5 Dialogue”, which involves discussion between five Euro-Mediterranean countries of the north and five of the south and aims to produce adequate responses to the expectations of all the participants. She then drew attention to the problem of migrants who have to be rescued at sea, a phenomenon not confined to the Mediterranean area, but also occurring in the Atlantic. She referred to the Rabat Conference on emigration, and argued that curbing clandestine migration required organizing and regulating legal migration and favouring processes of democratization and good governance. 


The next speaker was the Italian Minister for Social Solidarity, Mr. Paolo Ferrero, who focused on the limitations of current Italian immigration laws, and delineated the main contours of a reform bill that the Government will introduce in Parliament, partly in response to the demands of the labour market and partly with a view to simplifying immigration procedures and responding to the needs of foreign residents in Italy. The Minister spoke also of integration and social inclusion, and announced that the Government intended to promulgate a law on religious freedom that will both recognize the presence of different religious faiths in Italy and require those faiths to recognize the essential values enshrined in the Italian Constitution. 


The debate was opened to the Floor, and the Committee heard contributions from: Miloud Chorfi, Deputy Chairman of the Committee and Member of the People's National Assembly of Algeria; Richard Hörcsik, member of the National Assembly of Hungary; Farkhonda Hassan, member of the Shura Assembly of Egypt; Béatrice Patrie, member of the European Parliament; Abdelkader Laassouli, member of the Chambre des Représentants of Morocco; Ibtisam Mikhail, Member of the People’s Assembly of Egypt; and Abdella Al-Jazi, Member of the House of Representatives of Jordan. 

The session was then adjourned and reconvened in the afternoon to debate "The Environmental Protection of the Mediterranean Sea: The Implementation of and Future Prospects for the 'Horizon 2020' Agreement Formalized in Cairo on 20 November 2006 by Environment Ministers. " 


The opening speech on the topic was delivered by the Italian Minister of the Environment, Alfonso Pecoraro Scanio, who reaffirmed the value and central significance of the Mediterranean Sea, which he described as not only environmentally but also symbolically important, being the place where different cultures and traditions meet and around which civilizations have grown up. He dwelt on the environmental damage from which the Sea is suffering, and spoke of the remedies proposed by the European Commission and by the Horizon 2020 Programme that the Heads of State and Government Chiefs of the Euro-Mediterranean countries recently ratified. The Minister argued that Parliaments were of fundamental importance, as they could stimulate action and ensure the enactment of the measures envisaged in Horizon 2020. Above all, he said, Parliaments can cooperate with one another through an exchange of best practices. Mr. Pecoraro Scanio also proposed the standardization of the environmental legislation of various countries. He called for an exchange of the best technologies available and for a strengthening of international cooperation. It was important, he continued, to set up a system of monitoring to verify the current state of implementation of projects, laws and international agreements. He urged a re-launch of the Barcelona Agreement as a way of responding to the challenge of keeping the Mediterranean problem constantly in focus.

The debate was then opened to contributions from the Floor, and the Committee heard from: Farkhonda Hassan, Member of the Shura Assembly of Egypt; Moshe Khalon, Member of the Knesset of Israel; Beatrice Patrie of the European Parliament; and Ibtisam Mikhail of the People’s Assembly of Egypt. They were followed by Mohamed Ansari, Member of the Chambre des Conseillers of Morocco and Abdelkader Laassouli, Member of the Chambre des Représentants of Morocco. 

The Right Hon. de Zulueta informed the Committee that at the last meeting of the Bureau in Tunis, the Culture Committee had been asked to respond with a concrete proposal to an idea put forward by Hélène Flautre, MEP, for the formation of a Euro-Mediterranean Youth Parliament after the model of the European Youth Parliament, especially in the light of the decision of the German Presidency of the EU to organize a Youth Parliament event in May in Berlin. 


The Chair noted that this idea had already been addressed in the draft resolution, which had been prepared and distributed to all the delegates present, and reminded delegates that a full debate on the draft resolution and amendments would be held at a later date. 


The meeting then heard from: Beatrice Patrie, MEP; Mohamed Ansari, Member of the Chambre des Conseillers of Morocco; Miroslav Mikolasik, MEP; Aurelio Juri, Member of the National Assembly of Slovenia; Zuhairi Al-Khateeb, Member of the Palestine National Council; Ibtisam Mikhail, Member of People’s Assembly of Egypt; and Christin Hagberg, Member of the Riksdagen of Sweden.

The Culture Committee then approved a proposal by the Chair Ms de Zulueta to set Thursday 8 March as the deadline for the presentation of amendments to the proposed Resolution. 
